ADELAIDE BOWLING CLUB INCORPORATED



Established 1897

119TH ANNUAL REPORT

SEASON 2015 - 2016





Established 1897

NOTICE OF MEETING

Notice is hereby given that the 118th Annual General Meeting of the Adelaide Bowling Club Inc. will be held at the Club House, Dequetteville Terrace, Adelaide on Sunday 29th May 2016 commencing at 10:00am

Order of Business

- (a) Apologies
- (b) Minutes of previous Annual General Meeting
- (c) President's Report
- (d) Treasurers Report and Accounts
- (e) Election of Patron
- (f) Election of Officers
- (g) Election of Auditors
- (h) Annual Subscription
- (i) General Business

By Order of the Board of Management

R Boorman President

Note: Lunch will be served for members and guests immediately following the Annual General meeting, commencing approximately at 12 noon. Presentation of Club Championship trophies will take place during the lunch.

PO Box 2097, Kent Town SA 5071 Phone: 8223 5516 Fax: 8223 2754 Email: admin@adelaidebowlingclub.com.au ABN 22 254 344 848

OFFICE BEARERS 2015/2016

Patron:

The Right Honourable the Lord Mayor of Adelaide

President: R BOORMAN

Senior Vice President: R J KUCZMARSKI

Junior Vice President: G CASS

Treasurer: M McDONAGH

Secretary/Club Manager: P SMYTH

Board Member:

P YOUNG J HIGGINS S LOCKWOOD P ZERELLA

Immediate Past President: S HICKS

AOBC Representative:

AHOSBC Representative: P ZERELLA

R SWEET

Club Auditor CROSBY DALWOOD

Life Members
B GUM
G BENVENISTE
B WALLACE
P McDONALD
R J KUCZMARSKI

ADELAIDE BOWLING CLUB INC.

Dequetteville Terrace, Adelaide S.A. 5000



PRESIDENT'S REPORT SEASON 2015-2016

Another Premier 1 Pennant in a Year of Mixed Results and Continuing Challenges

Our 4th Premier 1 Pennant in 5 years is a great reflection of the power of our Club and the determination of our players to triumph when all of the odds appear to be stacked against them. Those many supporters who watched this game unfold will always remember this one as symbolic of the great Adelaide Bowling Club's traditions. Well done to all who played and well done to all of those who supported the team on the day!

Our other results on the green were mixed. Fair to say that keeping representation in the 3 top grades has proved a bridge too far this year. We must regroup and take a bold new approach to bringing players showing determination and potential up through the grades. Next year we have a great opportunity to do this.

One highlight of the season was the significant increase in female representation in our teams. This is an exciting development for the Club.

Sadly, Dave Thulborn lost his battle with cancer. Dave was an outstanding bowler and a highly respected and popular part of our Club for several years.

The year has been mixed financially with turnover very comparable with last year. The bottom line result reflects the impact of two Adelaide Masters in one accounting year, a reduction in sponsorship funds, the impact of lower numbers at Night Owls and Sunday SuperBowlz and the requirement to make provision for Long Service Leave. The Board maintains its approach to keep upgrading our greens, plant and general facilities whilst doing all we can to support our elite players in interstate representation and supporting functions for members and guests.

A Master plan for the Club facilities has been prepared by MPH Architects through the support of Board Member Steve Lockwood and the Schiavello business. That plan has been presented to the Council and that will be the subject of ongoing conversations in the next few months. We have applied for a Government Grant toward the toilet upgrade and await the outcome.

We have asked the Council to support the Club through the provision of funds for major items and potentially the provision of substantial loan funds to the Club to enable the total planned upgrade of our facilities. We will keep the Members fully informed as this important matter progresses in the next 12 months.

Our determination to share responsibility for the various aspects of our Club's operations continues to bear fruit as is evidenced by the supporting reports in this document. In the next year we must do better in looking to find ways to support the Club's endeavours. Volunteering is not as strong as it can be and the Board will look to present volunteering opportunities to members.

On the Greens

I refer to Steve Hick's report for the detail of our achievements.

Our victory in Premier 1 puts Adelaide back at the top of the best in our game.

I congratulate Jeff Krebbekx on his winning the Club Singles. This was an outstanding achievement for Jeff who has worked hard on his game over the past few seasons. Scotty Thulborn has had another outstanding year with his second win in the Australian Champion of Champions Singles, a brilliant performance in the World Champ of Champs, winner of Club Pairs with Matt Northcott who both went



on to win the Pairs Champion of Champions. Scotty and Matt Jointly won the 2016 SA Bowler of the Year Award. Scotty represented Australia in Malaysia and won the 4's competition. Congratulations to Scotty, Matt Northcott, Cassandra Harvey for their State selection and Karen Gatto and Tamzin Jenke (both represented SA in the State Development Squad versus Victoria)

Cassandra was only our third female to win a Premier 1 flag, joining Sandy Wallace and Katrina Green. She had a brilliant season in winning our Club Singles and State Triples, Runner up in State Pairs with Rachel Krebbekx, and Runner up in the State Singles. These results lead to Cassandra being Finalist for BSA State Event Bowler of the Year.

There has been a significant increase in the number of accredited Officials at the Club (8 years ago we had none!). Garry Benveniste and Carlos Gonzales are now International Technical Officers whilst Steve Hicks, Don Blesing, Andrew McGorman and Adrian Green are Umpires. Jessica Alvaro is also completing the Umpires Course. Prior to the Adelaide Masters Garry and Carlos conducted a Markers Accreditation Course and at least 6 of our members are now one practical session away from being accredited. Well done to all of these members.

Board and Management

The Board has again worked hard to direct the affairs of the Club and I thank each member for all of their efforts. Phil Smyth continues to produce positive outcomes in the role of Club Manager. We continue to attract a significant number of visitors and that is critical for the financial health of the Club. Our staff is dedicated to the Club and with Phil presents a very professional face to the members and guests alike. We continue to review our performance and look to find new ways of controlling costs and improving our bottom line performance.

Financial Results

The Treasurer's Report is attached. This has been another good year in the sense that we have a strong Balance Sheet with a healthy cash position. My sincere appreciation to Mike McDonough for his tireless work as Treasurer and to Ron Kuczmarski for working so well together with Phil and our Finance Officer Ally Benbow to keep this complex set of Accounts sorted.

House and Grounds

Henry Higgins has again taken leadership of this part of our activities and his Report is also attached. Henry and his helpers including Phil McDonald have been very effective in maintaining our facilities in the manner that is the envy of many other Clubs in the bowls world.

Our greens have been up with the best this year thanks to Scotty and his helpers. Special acknowledgement of the consistent contribution for Toby K on the Greens, and Toby and Peter Rose for their "car park" duties. I also acknowledge the ongoing assistance that Don Germein and Scott Hocking give as volunteers in this (Greens) area. It is appreciated.

More volunteers are still needed in this and many areas of the Club. We as the leaders of the Club must focus on communicating the opportunities for Members to volunteer.

Adelaide Oval Bowling Club/Adelaide High School Old Scholars Bowling Club

Once again, there have been excellent relationships between the 3 Clubs and I thank both Presidents for their contribution.

Sponsors



we acknowledge the support of our small group of sponsors. Best Bricks and Pavers has supported us again for the fourth year. Best also supported the Masters for the second time. Atomix has provided (and hosts) our web site and continues to provide the means for us to send out our regular Newsletters to all members. A significant upgrade of our website is underway. Tomich Hill wines has continued its sponsorship arrangement for the Club generally and the Adelaide Masters in particular. Gary Benveniste generously supplies the glasses and trophies. More sponsors are needed and I will be looking to work with a small group to get this important aspect substantially improved in the coming year.

Night Owls and Sunday Superbowlz

Despite the efforts of Peter Rose and other volunteers on Night Owls and Mulvia McGovern on Sunday Superbowlz, our results were well down on last year. This has a significant impact on our financial results. All of us must look to finding new ways of lifting our performance in these areas.

Catering

Our catering arrangements continued this year in accordance with our contract. The arrangement was renegotiated last year with the result that the Club received a larger benefit from this operation this year. The Board has agreed to again undertake a full review to determine if the result for the Club from this large turnover can be further improved.

Thank You

I want to record here my congratulations and sincere appreciation of all of you that have taken leadership roles in our Club. The Reports attached are a reflection of the work you have done. I also acknowledge that the number of people prepared to get involved is increasing. I am totally appreciative of all of your efforts and I try to make that appreciation known personally.

Involvement of Members across the Club's operations makes us successful and we all need to find a way of doing so. I would also take this opportunity to thank all Members for allowing me the privilege of being the President of our great Club for the past 4 years.

R Boorman

President, Adelaide Bowling Club Inc.

TREASURER'S REPORT 2015 - 2016

The club reported a net trading deficit of \$4,802 (after allowing for provisions for deprecation annual and long service leave totaling \$31,476). Overall gross receipts were \$743,669 (2015: \$769,874) and gross expenditure was \$744,011 (2015: \$750,804). So, in general terms, gross revenue is down around 3%, but total expenditure is also down albeit only to the tune of less than 1%

It would generally be conceded that any business with a gross turnover of nearly some \$750,000 would or should have a much better bottom line than the one achieved by the club in this financial year, however, what should be appreciated is that this club operates on a seasonal basis only and for many months of the year, it still has to meet its general running costs each month with no real income being generated in this period. It only then needs to occur, that if our busy period (October - December) in which we generate the bulk of our income is for any reason mitigated in some manner, then the income stream we would normally generate becomes an issue and profitability is affected as a result.



Bearing this in mind, the Board has reviewed the club's financial model and we are of the opinion, given our circumstances, that there is no need to change what we are currently doing. In fact, the Board will be very proactive in developing other revenue streams that will generate cash flow, especially given the club's goals with its re-development program.

The biggest drain on the club's finances is the cost of employment, the wages bill, which with adjustments for provisions and including on costs, is just short of \$200,000. This represents just over 25% of our turnover, and if we consider removing catering revenue from that equation (catering income to the club basically represents a 16% return), then that percentage increases to 34% in real terms. Bar wages has decreased marginally on last year (approx. 7%) which indicates better management of staff resources.

Viewing each cost centre, all revenue streams and associated costs are practically on par with the prior year, with the exception of catering and membership.

Catering is up because the Board felt that the return to the club needed to be adjusted, and this was increased to 16% part way through the year. Catering turnover is practically at the same level as we received in the prior year, but the increase in the commission rate on revenue is reflected in the bottom line. One particular point that should be noted is, the club conducted two (2) Masters Tournaments in this financial year, which gave rise to these costs being greater in the financials than normally the case and this has had an effect on the club's net profit result.

The other point I probably should refer to is, that our sponsorship receipts were around 50% less than the prior year, so this has impacted on our net profit result as well. This was largely the result of there being sponsorship for two Masters in the previous year's numbers.

The net loss on the Greens account was attributable to the provision for long service leave for our green keeper. This was the first provision, as after seven (7) years' service we are legally obliged to record it. This was a sizeable cost which has been recorded in the accounts and will require an adjustment in each year going forward.

In short and by virtue of simply viewing the figures, it can be gauged quite easily that the \$30K turnaround in our financial outcome can be attributed to the following:

Sponsorship Revenue - \$24K Tournament Costs + \$14K Members Uniforms Cost + \$5K Catering Return Revenue +\$10K

As previously mentioned, the financial accounts are always monitored monthly and it would appear that all measuring parameters and cost ratios have been consistently maintained. The club is still in a reasonably strong financial position as can be seen by reference to the Balance Sheet even though net equity has diminished slightly.

I cannot see any reason why the club cannot maintain its financial objectives and business goals going forward providing that the same work and business ethics are employed by the incoming committee.

Mike McDonagh Treasurer

CLUB MANAGERS REPORT 2015-2016

The club has enjoyed another very busy period from October to March capped off with the outstanding success of our Saturday Premier 1 team!

There is a lot of work done behind the scenes to get groups into the club but the people who make it work on the night are a big reason for our success. V (Mulvea McGovern) had another outstanding season! The professional point of contact for most of the groups when they arrived at the club and the talented and hard working leader of our dedicated group of bar staff. Thanks for your work V! Have to mention also that in her "spare" time V played some very good bowls and was also successful in



winning the B Singles Championship, not a bad effort for someone who is not a regular pennant player. Unfortunately for V she has the potential to be a good Lead and will not be released from her duties behind the bar!

Our other Responsible Persons (RP's) Aaron Farrant and Lisa Smith, who gained her RP Badge during the season, were also excellent and were ably assisted by Scotty Colvill, Liam Frost, Rob Wright, Vanessa Miotti and when available Simon Kelly (great RP work during the Adelaide Masters). Lisa also chimed in with wins in the Les Luke and Jack Gerard!

Big thank you to everyone who worked the bar!

Sunday SuperBowlz did not go according to plan for season 2015/16! When we had functions on the Sunday we had some great, profitable days, but when we had to rely on "just" SuperBowlz the numbers were not as good as for season 2014/15. We will review the entire operations of Sunday SuperBowlz during the "off" season. The lack of success for Sundays was not the fault of V, who did a lot of great work to get SuperBowlz up and running. On the Sundays she was ably supported by Aaron and the entire bar staff and indeed on the days when we had functions at the club on a Sunday, their efforts were outstanding!

Night Owls was also down in season 2015/16 despite the efforts of Pete Rose and his group of helpers every Wednesday night. Firthy (when car parking was available!), Don Evans and Carlos on the BBQ, Steve Hicks, Henry Higgins, Mike McDonagh and even the Lord Mayor (AKA Scotty T) all helped Pete to "run" the Wednesday night activity. As with Sunday SuperBowls there will be a thorough review of Night Owls during the "off" season. We need more ideas, more players.

Scott Thulborn and his band of volunteers were fantastic during the "busy" times and ensured our members had good greens for pennant competition and our visitors (socials) always had greens of a reasonable standard. Toby Keukenmeester, Don Germein and Scott (Budda) Hocking deserve special mention for the amount of "rolling" they did to assist Scotty T. The Adelaide Masters particularly refers!

Phil McDonald was his usual busy self around the grounds and is a great example to club members if you are looking to volunteer some of your time! On the subject of volunteers I would also like to thank Ross (Roscoe) DeLaine and Warwick "Wicky" Armour for their work around the club during the year.

This year when Scotty was away on "bowling duties", Toby K really stepped up! He not only rolled the Greens but demonstrated the ability to cut the greens as well. He is of great assistance to Scott and the Club when Scott is away. James Gregory, a true "friend" of the club, was also a big help when Scotty was playing for SA or competing in bowls tournaments interstate. And with a lot of sadness, cannot forget the great man David (Wobbly) Thulborn who always helped the club with the greens when Scotty was away for extended periods.

Darren Bell, once again did an amazing job to cater for all of our corporate guests especially from October through to Xmas when we were absolutely "flat out"! Thanks Darren! Our cleaner, Kym Langford, did a great job to clean the club house and grounds to ensure the next "wave" of functions could proceed in a clean and safe environment, thank you Kym.

The Club, once again, would like to thank Dennis and Jill Taylor (mostly Jill, sorry Dennis!) for providing sandwiches for the Pennant teams each week.

I would like to thank all of the members of the Adelaide Bowling Club, including AOBC and AHOS members, for their support over the last twelve months and can only hope that this spirit of co-operation will see the club maintain its forward momentum.

"Keeping the Books" for the club is always an onerous task especially when "business is good". My niece, Ally Benbow has done a terrific job ensuring our book-keeping/accounting processes are of the highest standard. Thank you Al.



Finally I would like to thank Bob and the ABC Board for their support and encouragement to get the job done. Special thanks to Hicksy (Steve) for his conversation and help during the season.

Phil Smyth Club Manager

GREENS REPORT 2015-2016

Another season has come and gone, and yet again it was a successful one for the ABC

Our greens ran a nice pace more consistently than previous years thanks to a dry season, more frequent rolling, cutting and shaving.

We completed the replacement of the worn synthetic banks on A and B Greens and will now work towards replacing the plinth boards and synthetic edging on C Green.

Our main cylinder mower was sent in for a complete restoration and it came back running like a new one, allowing me to get a cleaner, smoother and slightly lower cut when needed. We are waiting for the return of another mower currently being restored and modified into what we greenkeepers call "the Growler"! This heavy grooming tool will make for better thatch control which should provide extra pace and firmer greens for next season. Our "shaver" mower is the last of our main machines which is in need of some professional maintenance and this will be done in the coming months.

The surrounds and gardens are slowly improving, but will be an ongoing project for years to come.

I have many people to thank! Toby K, Henry Higgins, Donny Germein, Phil McDonald, young Adam during the "busy" season, Buddah, Tim and Steve Hicks, Phil S, Bobby B and James Gregory. Their help ensured good greens and a well presented club for our members and the many visitors we had to our great club over the season.

Once again I would like to thank the club, the Board and all members for your support, help and encouragement throughout another testing but great season. I am proud to be a part of such a great team.

Scotty Thulborn Greens Manager

HOUSE and GROUNDS REPORT 2015-2016

With an eye to the future and keeping in mind the overall master plan for the club rooms, there has been very little in the way of major improvements to the club or surrounds this financial year. Spending has been limited to must needs. As some would have noticed some new tables were purchased to improve our ability to accommodate the needs of both members and our function attendees. I believe the custodians of the club have spent carefully and wisely on those things that we have had to purchase.

There are of course the many smaller tasks that are mostly unseen but important to the maintenance and wellbeing of the club. A coat of paint here and there (thank you Ross DeLaine) and of course the big task of maintaining the surrounds. The result of the restoration of the original Honour Board has been excellent and the addition of the Women's Board very welcome.

The number of people involved has been pleasing to see and the work undertaken would not have been possible without those willing band of club members who give freely of their time. There are too many to mention, but you know who you are and from me a big thank you for your support and assistance. And it is here that I would like to give a special thank you to Phil "Lonhro" McDonald for his continued and untiring efforts in maintaining the garden beds

John Higgins House and Grounds Committee Chair



BOWLS OPERATIONS MANAGER REPORT 2015 – 2016

The Adelaide Bowling Club should and does base a successful season on how our Premier One team goes. Those who witnessed the Grand Final Victory at Salisbury not only felt success but the sense of pride that confirms we are indeed members of one of South Australian Greatest Sporting Clubs. It was pleasing to note the team as always seems to reinvent itself, with five players being part of their first P1 Premiership.

The Clubs high standing in the Australian Bowls scene has been reinforced yet again, with our fourth invitation to the Helensvale 5 Aside competition, the most sought after club tournament in the land.

Unusually for the club we had 16 members either move to "browner" pastures or put their bowling careers on hold. To contrast this we had new members, 18 in total, come from other clubs four of those interstate as well as first year bowlers. Of course a great way to meet bowlers new or from other teams is to play in the Gerard 4's or the Les Luke Triples, which we had a double up this year to catch up on a missing year. These events were well represented number wise but we should aim higher and find reasons to play rather than reasons not to.

Other club events saw new champions in all disciplines. One of the greatest upsets saw Jeff Krebbekx become the first Australian bowler to defeat Scotty T in almost 3 years! He then went on to win the Club Championship. And in a recent development Jeff will represent SA in the Australian Indoor Championships.

The almost doubling of Lady Members at the club this year made the singles a very competitive event. Congratulations to Cassandra Harvey winning Club Singles and that was the start of what turned out to be a most memorable first year for her at the club. To follow was a Premiership, State Representation and a Champion's week where 3 runners up titles were topped by being a member of the winning State Triples and being a finalist in both State Player of the year and State Event player of the year.

Champion's week produced an emotion charged victory for our other State Reps Scotty T and Matty Northcott. In a last minute decision Scott decided to pay tribute to his father Dave, who had passed away only days before. Using Dad's bowls, Scotty along with Matty went on to win the Champion of Champions Pairs. This win proved decisive in them being announced recently as joint winners of the state events Bowlers of the Year.

Congratulations to all that played in the successful Taylors campaign when about 40 players were part of 4th place in gold and a win in bronze.

Steve Hicks Bowls Operations Manager

CHAIR of the SELECTION PANEL REPORT 2015 – 2016

Going back to familiar ground and being Chairman of Selectors again I was fortunate to have a relatively easy season. The brief I was set by Ron K last year's Chairman of Selectors was, for five teams to finish the season undefeated every player to get a game, no player to be overly disgruntled at where and at what position they play. Well we came within a hairs breadth of achieving all of the above, a similar exaggeration to a skip telling a lead that finishes wide and three metres through "Handy There"

One of this year's negatives was in the end a positive. One Saturday we had fifteen registered players unavailable and other Saturdays similar double figures unavailable were the norm. Instead of forfeits (we had one) we encouraged night bowlers, friends and passersby to play the occasional game. Six of these occasional game players became Pennant players and full members by season's end. It would be remiss of me not to thank Peter Rose, for the effort to work tirelessly in the background (as if Pete's ever been in the background) to help find these players. This reminds me of my greatest disappointment with players making themselves unavailable at the eleventh hour! Just putting your name in the book on



a wednesday afternoon may nelp selectors know before team selection but surely we realise that selection really has its beginnings late on a Saturday afternoon.

I congratulate the selectors in what was a difficult year where we lost many middle tier players but had a growth in players on the way up so to speak. This made it appear that our second and third team lost ground, however I think we have created a stronger foundation to build up.

Steve Hicks Chair of Selection Panel

SELECTOR'S REPORT SATURDAY PREMIER LEAGUE 2015-2016 SEASON

After an indifferent start to the season, the Premier One team were good enough to win 8 of the last 9 minor round games and go on to win a fourth premiership from the last five outings. The top side has been very stable over the past few years with few new players refreshing the side. This approach has proven to see new talent flourish whilst maintaining experience and stability within the playing group.

Two players who did a sterling job when called upon to skip a rink were Andrew McGorman and Darren Siegertsz. Both shared the skipping role with changing rinks as the selectors endeavored to get the right balance. Both Andrew and Darren achieved a 50% win/loss ratio which was not only credible but better than many established premier one skippers in other clubs.

Our three other established skippers, Scott Thulborn, Brett Davis and Matthew Northcott led their rinks with distinction and it was unsurprising why they each finished in the top ten skippers of the Premier league.

Hopefully the 2016/2017 season sees a balanced and settled side from the beginning and an improvement from only winning 4 of our first 9 games.

Scott Thulborn and Chris Firth Premier League Co-Selectors

SELECTOR'S REPORT MAJOR LEAGUE SOUTH 2015 - 2016 SEASON

The season offered so much in the second half with 4 wins in a row and sitting 3rd!

The chance to play in the finals again was within reach however one win in the last 6 rounds left us in 6th spot. Disappointment felt by all 27 players used during the season.

As one of the two selectors I take responsibility for the team's performance along with fellow selector Richard "Hoops" Hooper. I do feel however that we have the players along with others that played in the Metro 1 side to be a force next season and to be in the top 4!

I extend thanks and congratulations to the Premier players that did play games in the Major League side, Stu Lea, Cass Harvey, Scott Colvill, Karen Gatto and Tristan Elgar.

Finally I have to thank Hoops as co-selector and Steve Hicks as Chairman of Selectors for their assistance during the season. I wish everyone a not too cold or wet winter and look forward to next season!

Garry Benveniste Major League South Co-Selector

SELECTOR'S REPORT METROPOLITAN DIVISION 1 EAST 2015 - 2016 SEASON



We would like to congratulate all the players who competed in our Metro 1 East side and probably it's fair to say we had a disappointing season. There were some games we should have won and some games which quite didn't go our way but that's history know.

Hopefully we can improve our performance going into next season and go one better to gain the right for promotion back to Division 3 (under the new regime)

I would like to personally thank my fellow selector Bob Boorman and Bob and I would like to thank Graham Cass for his efforts as Team Manager.

John Frangos and Bob Boorman Metro Division 1 East Selectors

SELECTOR'S REPORT METROPOLITAN DIVISION 3 CENTRAL 2015 - 2016 SEASON

Following promotion from Metro4 and commencing in the 'deep end' in Metro 3 Central, the team finished 5th with 12 wins and 6 losses, which is considered a fair outcome. Performance level of players was good, particularly the new starters accepting some coaching to gain confidence. The senior players provided first class backup. Many thanks to Steve for his support on occasions when team numbers were a bit 'skinny', he could always find a solution. Also support from Peter Rose was very much appreciated with some 'bleeding' of his players at times.

The team should come up with a good result for season 2016/2017 all things being equal.

Bill Scott

Metro Division 3 Central Selector

SELECTOR'S REPORT METROPOLITAN DIVISION 4 EAST 2015 - 2016 SEASON

We had a successful season with many more players available this year to select from. Despite losing the first three games we ended up finishing fourth in the league with 9 wins 8 losses and one forfeit. A fairly good result!

The fifth side is used as a development team for new bowlers and this year we encouraged 11 Night Owl bowlers to play in the Saturday Pennant team. We also had the entire Timmy Hicks clan playing for the club this year with mum Vicki and the two youngsters Corey and Charlie playing well throughout the year. I would like to thanks these bowlers for helping out but I would particularly like to thanks the older members of the club who have taught these new bowlers the spirit of the game. 'For our Saturday fifth pennant side we used 40 players throughout the season.

I was extremely proud to be the selector of this team and enjoy encouraging new bowlers to participate in this great game at this great club.

Peter Rose

Metro Division 4 East Selector

SELECTOR'S REPORT WEDNESDAY PREMIER LEAGUE 2015 - 2016 SEASON

The selectors wish to thank all 26 players (particularly those who still work), for competing in our premier one side.

The Wednesday Premier One team requires stability from the beginning and throughout the season.

Having finished 3rd on the ladder after the end of the minor round, we came from sitting 8th after 10 rounds and still 7th after the 14th round.



Having won our last 6 games and after beating both teams who finished first and second during the minor rounds, it was disappointing to lose the semi-final against a team whom we had beaten twice during the year.

For the team to win another premiership it needs stability of players as much as possible whilst acknowledging the difficulty of working players to make themselves available. The selectors wish to thank Steve Hicks as Chairman of selectors for his assistance during the year.

Garry Benveniste and Chris Firth Wednesday Premier League Co-Selectors

SELECTOR'S REPORT WEDNESDAY METRO LEAGUE DIVISION 2 2015 - 2016 SEASON

Congratulations to all players who competed for the club in its Metro 1 Division which was a step up from the prior season when we competed in Metro 2

It would be fair to say we had a disappointing year and at times we could not always field our strongest side due to lack of availability of players and this proved to be a bit of a stumbling block when it came to selection. However, in saying that, I thank those players from the AOHS who filled in when we were caught short.

Special thanks to Peter Rose for his assistance and for his time in undertaking the Team Manager position.

Hopefully this season we can improve our performance and regain back our prior position in the competition

Mike McDonagh Wednesday Metro League Division 2 Selector

TAYLOR CUP GOLD REPORT 2015-2016

Once again we had a very successful year of bowls following on from making last year's grand final.

The season started off with a loss followed by six wins and two more losses both in tie breaks, but we made the finals once again.

The semi-final was a very tightly fought out night of bowls against Modbury. We both won two rinks each but the team lost in a three way tiebreak which could have gone either way.

I would like to personally thank all players who were involved this season. A special mention must go out to all the premier players who contributed to our season. (Darren Seigertsz, Justin Colvill, Sturt Lea, Trevor Feast and Alan Hurst).

The Taylor Cup has once again proven to be a great nurturing ground for players who want to improve their bowls and challenge themselves against tougher and higher level bowlers. Those bowlers all stepped up and not only performed extremely well but challenged themselves throughout the season. These players are Paul Young, Scott Hocking, Jeff Krebbekx, Gary Benveniste, Rianne Reiger and Pat McGirr.

Every player turned up to each game with a determination to win and personally do their best for themselves and the Adelaide Bowling Club.

Alan Hurst Taylor Cup Gold Selector

TAYLOR CUP BRONZE REPORT 2015-2016



The bronze division of the Taylor Cup was a fantastic result from some very talented players that I had the pleasure to "manage".

The competition was extremely close all year but the team made it through to the finals!

The team easily won their Qualifying Final V Semaphore at Woodville but beat Christies Beach in a tie break in the Quarter Final at West Lakes.

The first attempt at the Semi Final was rained out but in the second attempt the team again triumphed in a tie break V Holdfast Bay at Lockleys.

In the final the team played brilliantly to beat Walkerville at Holdfast Bay 3 rinks to 1 and it was very pleasing to see the girls get up in the Triples!.

I would like to thank all of the players (including those who qualified but were squeezed out of finals selection but still attended the finals!) and our selector Steve Hicks for a fantastic job in winning the trophy and bringing home the "Bacon"

Lee Sydenham Taylor Cup Bronze Selector

ADELAIDE MASTERS REPORT 2015-2016

The 53rd Adelaide Masters was held over the Easter Weekend 25th to 28th March. Again we were very lucky having near perfect weather. We received 64 entries including 8 from Victoria (including Australian Rep Barrie Lester), 2 from Tasmania, plus 1 each from Qld & WA. Total prize money was again \$15,000 and we thank our Major Sponsors in Tomich Wines and Best Bricks & Pavers for their generous support.

The event also had a Bowls Australia category 3 Ranking points which ensured us getting quality players, including 9 of our State representatives contesting the Australian Sides Championships the following week.

The ABC had 7 players qualify for the knockout round of 32 on the Sunday with 5 progressing to the last 16, and 2 to the Quarter and ultimately Semi Final where Scott Thulborn played Alan Hurst, Scotty being the winner and advancing to the Final. The other Semi Final saw Mark Haines victorious over Marc Evans.

In a most absorbing Final, Mark Haines raced to an early lead 8-1, before Scott picked up a few ends to trail 10-12, then it was Marks turn to race away to an 18-11 score. Scotty decided to step up the pace on mainly long ends winning the next 5 to lead 24-18. Mark then picked up 3 singles before Scott scored the one shot for victory 25-21. This was Scotty's 3rd Masters win and back to back titles after his 2015 win.

It was again very pleasing to receive many compliments from players regarding the running of the Masters. Thank you to all persons who assisted me, and in particular my wife Sandy, Ron Kuczmarski, Henry Higgins, Steve Hicks and my special assistant Jess Alvaro. Also to Toby K on scoreboard duties. To all the markers, umpires, Peter Rose on the barbeque, Karen Hicks in the kitchen, green staff and volunteers in general, a big thank you.

Congratulations to Scotty T for preparing great greens for the tournament and of course for his success in winning the 2016 Masters.

Bruce Wallace

Adelaide Masters Tournament Director

NIGHT OWLS REPORT 2015-2016

Firstly I would like to thanks all of the members that assisted me in running Night Owls for 2016/2017 especially Steve Hicks, Henry Higgins, Mark Berlemon, Mike McDonagh and Scott Thulborn who chipped in from time to time.



We started the season of with 16 Teams but after Christmas the numbers reduced to 12 Teams however the competition was still of a good standard. Just as we did in previous years we split the season into two halves one before Christmas and one after. As mentioned, the standard of the competition was very good and is a good starting base for new bowlers to learn the game as they play. We encouraged a number of Night Owlers to play in our Saturday Pennant side and by the end of the season we had used no less than 11 Night Owl bowlers in our bottom side.

Some of our teams went on to qualify for the State Night Owl Championship held at Walkerville BC with one of our Adelaide teams taking out the competition. Well done to Jakub, Sini, Ben and Tex from the Test Eagles on a fantastic result.

Peter Rose

Night Owls Coordinator

ADELAIDE OVAL BOWLING CLUB REPORT 2015-2016

This year has been one of further consolidation of our Club, both socially and competitively.

The Thursday evening bowling has continued to be most successful and has attracted a number of new Members. My thanks to those who have so actively supported these nights and brought along friends to share the enjoyment. My thanks also to Jim McCreery for his work with the caterer for these occasions, Mark Tummel and Rob Corpe for -coordinating the event.

Competitively, we have completed a very successful Pennant season and had a most enjoyable time doing so! Our results are recorded in the Pennant season report. The fielding of a Pennant team (successful or not) is what keeps the name of A.O.B.C. alive and hence the Club itself.

The committee (Jim McCreery, David Clarnette, Dick Fidock, Mark Tummel, Rob Corpe, Graham West, John Cooper and Dennis Paterson (part-year)) worked efficiently and tirelessly throughout the year and the vibrancy of the current membership is a reflection of this work.

Not the least of the pleasure it is to play bowls at Dequetteville Tce. is the help and co-operation extended to us by the Manager of ABC (Phil Smyth). He has done his best to see issues resolved and to make us always welcome and we are grateful for this assistance.

While not always having two greens available on Tuesdays, the playing surfaces are always in perfect condition and we thank the green keeper (Scott Thulborn) for his work.

I also acknowledge the very cordial relationship which exists between the ABC Board and our club, not least due to the ABC President, Bob Boorman.

Sadly, a number of Members have died throughout the year, and we salute their passing and remember their achievements. Happily, we have welcomed a number of new, younger Members and look forward to their contributions to the club. Clearly we need to recruit to stay viable.

The Christmas luncheon at the clubhouse was well attended and most successful. Glenn Cooper, of Cooper's Brewery, gave a very interesting talk. Most recently, an inaugural lunch for Pennant players was held and was most successful.

Over the last few years, this Club has significantly improved in numbers, collegiality among Members, social interaction and the achievements in Pennants. It has been an honour to see these changes and to have been President of such a vibrant Club. My thanks to all who have played a part in this resurgence. May it continue over the coming years.

Ross Sweet President AOBC



ADELAIDE HIGH SCHOOL OLD SCHOLAKS ANNUAL KEPOKI 2015-2016

Newly promoted from Divvy 4, overall we again had a very good season this year in Divvy 3 East, winning 12 of the 18 matches and playing and twice defeating the eventual Premiers, Trinity Gardens. In addition we had a win / loss record against the 2nd side, Tranmere.

This effort saw us for two weeks at the top of the table before a number of unexpected losses took their toll, finally finishing a commendable third in a competition which became renowned for its often unpredictable results. As always there were a number of "highlights" and all played under the companionable ethos of our mob with the distinctive, traditional "larrikinism" element.

The season also saw the rise of a number of players to ensure that we will be competitive next Season.

Also congratulations in particular to Club Captain Mark "Gully" Hyland for winning the Divvy 3 East Skipper's table as well as the Club Championship.

Further mention must be made of those blokes who filled in when we were short (Andrew "Bazz" Barratt -who became a full member and Anthony Lane).

We very much appreciated the contribution by all players, supporters and sponsors enabling the unique culture of our Club to grow and flourish. Administration was also very much a contributing factor ably lead by the "Prez", Will Sawley, Bill Ryan as Club Secretary, Gary "Gazz" Hagen as Treasurer and in particular "Gully", as team captain and selector.

The home game raffles as an adjunct to our sponsorship were the main source of income and particular thanks to Dave "Crab" Young for organising the tickets and sales, Paul "Zac" Zerella for donating the wine as raffle prizes and "Gully" as "spin master" with an "honourable mention" to the "Prez" when he filled in, in "Gully's" absence. Also to Mal Allen for the preparation and distribution of the weekly updates. Special mention goes to Lorraine "Larry" Ryan for her post match matchsticks and our "social secretary to the stars", Rosie Sawley for organising our social events.

Next season, Gomersal Wines (thanks to Gabriel & "Bazz" White and "Zac") are a new sponsor replacing the previous wine mob (thanks via "Zac" for their support). This will result in new tops.

Will Sawley President AHOSBC



ABC INDIVIDUAL PLAYER RESULTS

SATURDAY PREMIER LEAGUE

	P	\mathbf{W}	D	L	Pts	+/-
Bruce Wallace	20	15	1	4	31	145
Trevor Feast	20	14	2	4	30	99
Scott Thulborn	18	13	1	4	27	138
Alan Hurst	20	12	2	6	26	78
Andrew Feijen	20	12	2	6	26	75
Matthew Northcott	20	12	1	7	25	72
Vince Violi	20	12	1	7	25	72
Steven McDonald	20	12	1	7	25	58
Brett Davis	20	11	2	7	24	43
Andrew McGorman	18	11	1	6	23	44
Darren Siegertsz	20	11	1	8	23	41
Cassandra Harvey	16	9	1	6	19	29
Chris Firth	18	8	3	7	19	-2
Tim Hicks	20	9	0	11	18	-27
Justin Colvill	19	8	0	11	16	29
Stuart Lea	17	6	1	10	13	-25
Scott Colvill	7	5	0	2	10	66
Tristan Elgar	1	1	0	0	2	6
Karen Gatto	3	1	0	2	2	-28
Steve Feijen	1	0	0	1	0	-11
Adrian Green	2	0	0	2	0	-20



SATURDAY MAJOR LEAGUE SOUTH						
	P	W	D	L	Pts	+/-
Greg Arnfield	18	10	1	7	21	30
Mark Elgar	18	9	0	9	18	39
Richard Hooper	18	9	0	9	18	10
Phil Smyth	18	8	1	9	17	7
Patrick McGirr	18	8	1	9	17	7
Tamzin Jenke	14	8	0	6	16	36
Ron Kuczmarski	17	8	0	9	16	32
Steve Hicks	15	7	1	7	15	20
Jeff Krebbekx	17	7	0	10	14	8
Scott Hocking	17	7	0	10	14	-11
Karen Gatto	13	6	1	6	13	0
Carlos Gonzalez	15	6	0	9	12	-9
Craig Green	17	6	0	11	12	-37
Garry Benveniste	16	5	1	10	11	-34
Steve Feijen	15	4	0	11	8	-34
Ben Trainor	4	3	0	1	6	17
Trevor Squire	4	3	0	1	6	5
Stuart Lea	3	2	0	1	4	22
Paul Young	10	2	0	8	4	-56
Scott Colvill	3	1	1	1	3	3
Mick Moffatt	9	1	1	7	3	-61
Jessica Alvaro	1	1	0	0	2	16
Henry Higgins	1	1	0	0	2	7
Tristan Elgar	1	1	0	0	2	1
Shane Danaher	2	1	0	1	2	-12
Cassandra Harvey	1	0	0	1	0	-5
John Frangos	1	0	0	1	0	-12
Steve Walkley	2	0	0	2	0	-33



	SATURDAY M	IETROPO	LITAN DIV	ISION ONE	E EAST	
	P	\mathbf{W}	D	L	Pts	+/-
Don Stevens	17	9	0	8	18	11
Ken Smith	17	9	0	8	18	-56
Mike McDonagh	17	8	1	8	17	-130
Jan Moen	16	7	1	8	15	-12
Don Blesing	15	7	0	8	14	6
Henry Higgins	16	7	0	9	14	-4
Phil McDonald	17	6	2	9	14	-28
Mick Moffatt	9	6	0	3	12	30
Michael Bowman	12	6	0	6	12	-24
Shane Danaher	12	6	0	6	12	-26
Mark Berlemon	8	5	0	3	10	-9
Jessica Alvaro	13	5	0	8	10	-50
Graham Cass	17	5	0	12	10	-80
Tristan Elgar	7	4	1	2	9	14
Rachel Krebbekx	12	4	0	8	8	-57
Martin Smith	5	3	1	1	7	-2
Paul Young	5	3	0	2	6	9
Darren Booth	6	3	0	3	6	-16
John Frangos	15	2	1	12	5	-85
Steve Hicks	3	2	0	1	4	2
Trevor Squire	4	2	0	2	4	-4
Bob Boorman	11	2	0	9	4	-66
Steve Walkley	3	1	1	1	3	0
Mulvea McGover	n 1	1	0	0	2	4
Don Germein	4	1	0	3	2	-11
Dante Nou	5	1	0	4	2	-19
Tamzin Jenke	3	0	1	2	1	0
Toby Keukenmee	ster 1	0	0	1	0	-4
Karen Gatto	1	0	0	1	0	-4
Bruce Bate	1	0	0	1	0	-10
Daryl McMahon	1	0	0	1	0	-18
Carlos Gonzalez	2	0	0	2	0	-18
Val West	2	0	0	2	0	-28



Bill Scott	2	0	0	2	0	-31
Rianne Reiger	2	0	0	2	0	-33
Paul Smith	3	0	0	3	0	-40
Lisa Smith	3	0	0	3	0	-49

SATURDAY METROPOLITAN DIVISION THREE CENTRAL

	P	W	D	L	Pts	+/-
Dennis Taylor	17	8	2	7	18	36
Bill Scott	13	7	1	5	15	43
Paul Smith	10	7	0	3	14	64
Richard Bond	13	7	0	6	14	-11
Lisa Smith	13	6	1	6	13	49
Val West	14	6	1	7	13	35
Bruce Bate	16	6	1	9	13	22
Ian McLaughlin	13	6	1	6	13	20
Nick Buvinic	12	6	0	6	12	35
Toby Keukenmeester	14	5	1	8	11	-19
Lee Sydenham	12	4	0	8	8	-1
Don Germein	5	3	0	2	6	16
Paul Eckhold	4	3	0	1	6	12
Daryl Mcmahon	8	3	0	5	6	-24
Rianne Reiger	9	2	2	5	6	-27
Rachel Krebbekx	6	2	1	3	5	17
Josh Wiles	2	2	0	0	4	37
Vicki Degenhardt	3	2	0	1	4	30
Ross DeLaine	3	2	0	1	4	22
Peter Rose	2	2	0	0	4	15
Malcolm Parsons	4	2	0	2	4	3
Michael Bowman	3	1	1	1	3	3
Jessica Alvaro	2	1	0	1	2	17
Bill Dunbar	2	1	0	1	2	16
Ian Andrae	1	1	0	0	2	14
Bob Boorman	1	1	0	0	2	8
Darren Gray	2	1	0	1	2	4
Mark Berlemon	1	1	0	0	2	2



Simon Kelly	2	1	0	1	2	-4	
Dave Taylor	5	1	0	4	2	-33	
Alan Forrest	1	0	0	1	0	-3	
Warwick Armour	1	0	0	1	0	-7	
Shane Danaher	1	0	0	1	0	-8	



SATURDAY METROPOLITAN DIVISION FOUR EAST

	P	\mathbf{W}	D	\mathbf{L}	Pts	+/-
Peter Rose	16	9	0	7	18	11
Steve Vick	12	8	1	3	17	80
Paul Eckhold	12	8	0	4	16	42
Ian Andrae	13	8	0	5	16	15
Charlie Hicks	14	7	0	7	14	-15
Darren Gray	12	6	1	5	13	30
Warwick Armour	8	5	1	2	11	27
Corey Hicks	14	5	1	8	11	-18
Ross Delaine	13	5	1	7	11	-24
Malcolm Parsons	6	5	0	1	10	39
Paul Loomes	6	5	0	1	10	1
Vicki Degenhardt	13	5	0	8	10	-16
Ross McLaren	7	3	1	3	7	6
John Evans	4	3	0	1	6	23
Bill Dunbar	9	3	0	6	6	-14
Mulvea McGovern	2	2	0	0	4	38
Dave Taylor	2	2	0	0	4	19
Lee Sydenham	4	2	0	2	4	13
Simon Kelly	4	2	0	2	4	-5
Richard Bond	4	2	0	2	4	-17
Toby Keukenmeester	1	1	0	0	2	10
Paul Smith	2	1	0	1	2	5
Michael Bowman	1	1	0	0	2	4
Steve Lockwood	1	1	0	0	2	2
Alan Forrest	1	1	0	0	2	2
Darren Booth	1	0	0	1	0	-7
Nick Buvinic	1	0	0	1	0	-15



Toby Keukenmeester

Ron Kuczmarski

Bill Scott

-1

-13

-19

119th Adelaide Bowling Club Annual Report

	WEDNESDAY PREMIER LEAGUE					
	P	W	D	L	Pts	+/-
Greg Arnfield	19	13	1	5	27	29
Carlos Gonzalez	19	12	2	5	26	49
Garry Benveniste	17	11	1	5	23	75
Phil Smyth	18	10	0	8	20	-17
Trevor Feast	19	8	3	8	19	22
Mick Moffatt	18	9	1	8	19	11
Patrick McGirr	19	9	0	10	18	-4
Chris Firth	15	8	2	5	18	-31
Bruce Wallace	19	7	2	10	16	-17
Paul Young	17	8	0	9	16	-21
Craig Green	19	8	0	11	16	-34
Scott Thulborn	7	7	0	0	14	58
Stuart Lea	11	7	0	4	14	12
Steve Hicks	17	6	2	9	14	-4
Alan Hurst	8	5	0	3	10	45
Phil McDonald	12	5	0	7	10	21
Scott Colvill	13	4	0	9	8	-38
Tim Hicks	9	3	1	5	7	-21
Henry Higgins	10	3	0	7	6	-21
Justin Colvill	5	2	0	3	4	9
Mike McDonagh	3	2	0	1	4	4
John Frangos	5	2	0	3	4	-21



WEDNESDAY METRO DIVISION ONE EAST

	P	\mathbf{W}	D	L	Pts	+/-
Richard Bond	17	7	0	10	14	-26
Lee Sydenham	18	7	0	11	14	-71
Don Blesing	16	6	0	10	12	-51
Nick Buvinic	11	5	1	5	11	-14
Dennis Taylor	17	5	1	11	11	-82
Toby Keukenmeester	13	5	0	8	10	-86
Don Germein	14	4	1	9	9	-24
Mike McDonagh	15	4	1	10	9	-45
Peter Rose	18	4	1	13	9	-97
Paul Eckhold	16	4	1	11	9	-173
Rianne Reiger	5	3	0	2	6	-11
Darren Gray	9	3	0	6	6	-36
Bill Scott	13	3	0	10	6	-78
Bruce Bate	12	2	1	9	5	-74
Henry Higgins	5	2	0	3	4	15
Bob Boorman	4	2	0	2	4	-7
Simon Kelly	6	2	0	4	4	-26
Val West	3	1	0	2	2	19
Mulvea McGovern	1	1	0	0	2	6
Corey Hicks	1	1	0	0	2	2
Ian McLaughlin	1	1	0	0	2	1
Josh Wiles	4	1	0	3	2	-7
Ian Andrae	5	1	0	4	2	-21
Alan Forrest	4	1	0	3	2	-51
Lisa Smith	9	1	0	8	2	-53
Ross Delaine	6	1	0	5	2	-56
Mark Berlemon	1	0	0	1	0	-10
John Frangos	1	0	0	1	0	-20
Jan Moen	7	0	0	7	0	-46
Phil McDonald	4	0	0	4	0	-48



SATURDAY PREMIER LEAGUE SKIPS								
	P	\mathbf{W}	D	\mathbf{L}	Pts	+/-		
Scott Thulborn	18	13	1	4	27	138		
Matthew Northcott	20	12	1	7	25	72		
Brett Davis	20	11	2	7	24	43		
Darren Siegertsz	10	5	0	5	10	5		
Andrew McGorman	7	4	1	2	9	14		
Alan Hurst	2	0	1	1	1	-17		
Andrew Feijen	1	0	0	1	0	-17		
Adrian Green	2	0	0	2	0	-20		
SATURDAY MAJOR LEAGUE SOUTH SKIPS								
	P	\mathbf{W}	D	\mathbf{L}	Pts	+/-		
Richard Hooper	18	9	0	9	18	10		
Patrick McGirr	18	8	1	9	17	7		
Ron Kuczmarski	17	8	0	9	16	32		
Garry Benveniste	15	5	0	10	10	-34		
Ben Trainor	1	1	0	0	2	10		
Scott Colvill	1	0	1	0	1	0		
Craig Green	2	0	0	2	0	-33		
SATU	RDAY METR							
	P	W	D	L	Pts	+/-		
Phil McDonald	13	5	1	7	11	-20		
Henry Higgins	11	5	0	6	10	16		
Tristan Elgar	5	3	1	1	7	21		
Graham Cass	11	3	0	8	6	-67		
Trevor Squire	3	2	0	1	4	9		
Steve Hicks	3	2	0	1	4	2		
Mike McDonagh	4	2	0	2	4	0		
Darren Booth	5	2	0	3	4	-33		
Bob Boorman	7	2	0	5	4	-40		
Paul Young	2	1	0	1	2	5		
Michael Bowman	2	1	0	1	2	-19		



Don Blesing	3	1	0	2	2	-29
Ken Smith	1	0	0	1	0	-12
Carlos Gonzalez	2	0	0	2	0	-18

SATURDAY METROPOLITAN DIVISION THREE CENTRAL SKIPS

	P	W	D	L	Pts	+/-
Val West	12	5	1	6	11	40
Bill Scott	9	4	1	4	9	2
Toby Keukenmeester	12	4	1	7	9	-29
Paul Smith	3	3	0	0	6	59
Ian McLaughlin	6	3	0	3	6	7
Don Germein	4	2	0	2	4	4
Dave Taylor	1	1	0	0	2	14
Bob Boorman	1	1	0	0	2	8
Michael Bowman	2	1	0	1	2	3
Mark Berlemon	1	1	0	0	2	2
Alan Forrest	1	0	0	1	0	-3
Bruce Bate	1	0	0	1	0	-5
Darren Gray	1	0	0	1	0	-7

SATURDAY METROPOLITAN DIVISION FOUR EAST SKIPS

	P	\mathbf{W}	D	L	Pts	+/-
Peter Rose	16	9	0	7	18	11
Darren Gray	11	5	1	5	11	28
Paul Loomes	5	4	0	1	8	-1
Ross Delaine	8	2	1	5	5	-24
Steve Vick	2	2	0	0	4	27
Dave Taylor	2	2	0	0	4	19
Toby Keukenmeester	1	1	0	0	2	10
Michael Bowman	1	1	0	0	2	4
Alan Forrest	1	1	0	0	2	2
Darren Booth	1	0	0	1	0	-7
Simon Kelly	2	0	0	2	0	-25



WEDNESDAY PREMIER LEAGUE SKIPS

	P	\mathbf{W}	D	L	Pts	+/-
Garry Benveniste	16	10	1	5	21	59
Chris Firth	15	8	2	5	18	-31
Scott Thulborn	7	7	0	0	14	58
Bruce Wallace	16	6	2	8	14	15
Patrick McGirr	13	5	0	8	10	-34
Alan Hurst	7	4	0	3	8	23
Tim Hicks	8	3	1	4	7	-14
Scott Colvill	10	3	0	7	6	-40
Craig Green	2	1	0	1	2	1
Ron Kuczmarski	1	0	0	1	0	-13

WEDNESDAY METRO DIVISION TWO EAST SKIPS

	P	\mathbf{W}	D	L	Pts	+/-
Don Blesing	16	6	0	10	12	-51
Toby Keukenmeester	9	5	0	4	10	-48
Mike McDonagh	15	4	1	10	9	-45
Don Germein	10	2	1	7	5	-21
Bob Boorman	4	2	0	2	4	-7
Peter Rose	3	2	0	1	4	-15
Henry Higgins	3	1	0	2	2	17
Bill Scott	1	0	0	1	0	-4
Mark Berlemon	1	0	0	1	0	-10
Bruce Bate	1	0	0	1	0	-15
Josh Wiles	2	0	0	2	0	-18
John Frangos	1	0	0	1	0	-20
Phil McDonald	4	0	0	4	0	-48
Alan Forrest	2	0	0	2	0	-54



SEASON 2015/2016 ABC SATURDAY TEAM OF THE WEEK

Round	Division	Lead	Second	Third	Skip	Shots Up
1	Major South	Stuart Lea	Jeff Krebbekx	Mark Elgar	Ron Kuczmarski	18
2	Major South	Shane Danaher	Jeff Krebbekx	Mark Elgar	Ron Kuczmarski	21
3	M1E	Mark Berlemon	Don Blesing	Ken Smith	Tristan Elgar	10
4	Premier 1	Vince Violi	Steven McDonald	Darren Siegertsz	Matthew Northcott	26
5	Major South	Scott Hocking	Jeff Krebbekx	Mark Elgar	Ron Kuczmarski	39
6	МЗС	Lee Sydenham	Richard Bond	Don Germein	Toby Keukenmeester	12
7	M3C	Lee Sydenham	Bill Dunbar	Ross DeLaine	Paul Smith	22
8	M4E	Matthew Bing NOP	Ross McLaren	Steve Vick	Darren Gray	7
9	Premier 1	Justin Colvill	Bruce Wallace	Scott Colvill	Scott Thulborn	26
10	Premier 1	Justin Colvill	Bruce Wallace	Scott Colvill	Scott Thulborn	21
10	Major South	Scott Hocking	Jeff Krebbekx	Mark Elgar	Ron Kuczmarski	21
11	Major South	Scott Hocking	Jeff Krebbekx	Mark Elgar	Ron Kuczmarski	29
12	Major South	Tamzin Jenke	Steve Feijen	Craig Green	Richard Hooper	23
13	M4E	Bill Dunbar	Vicki Degenhardt	Steve Vick	Darren Gray	21
14	M1E	Jan Moen	John Frangos	Don Blesing	Phil McDonald	26
15	M3C	Lisa Smith	Richard Bond	Jessica Alvaro	Val West	25
16	M3C	Dennis Taylor	Josh Wiles	Bill Scott	Paul Smith	20
17	Premier 1	Justin Colvill	Stuart Lea	Tim Hicks	Darren Siegertsz	19
18	Premier 1	Trevor Feast	Bruce Wallace	Andrew Feijen	Scott Thulborn	18
18	M1E	Don Stevens	Mick Moffatt	Don Blesing	Henry Higgins	18

Legend

PL	Saturday Premier League
MLS	Saturday Major League South
M1E	Saturday Metropolitan League Division 1 East
M3C	Saturday Metropolitan League Division 4 Central
M4E	Saturday Metropolitan League Division 4 East







SEASON 2015/2016 ABC WEDNESDAY TEAM OF THE WEEK

Roun d	Division	Lead	Second	Third	Skip	Shots Up
1	M1E	Lee Sydenham	Barry Smalldon (sub)	Bill Ryan (sub)	Toby Keukenmeester	5
2	P1			Trevor Feast	Bruce Wallace	10
2	M1E	Richard Bond	Simon Kelly	Henry Higgins	Bob Boorman	10
3	P1	Mick Moffatt	Stuart Lea	Phil McDonald	Garry Benveniste	14
4	M1E	Malcolm Allen (sub)	Val West	Bill Ryan (sub)	Henry Higgins	32
5	P1		Steve Hicks	Carlos Gonzalez	Tim Hicks	0
5	M1E		Richard Bond	Alan Forrest	Don Blesing	0
6	M1E	Dennis Taylor	Lee Sydenham	Ian McLaughlin	Don Germein	19
7	P1			Trevor Feast	Bruce Wallace	2
8	P1	Stuart Lea	Greg Arnfield	Garry Benveniste	Scott Thulborn	16
9	P1	Stuart Lea	Paul Young	Greg Arnfield	Garry Benveniste	10
10	M1E	Paul Eckhold	Richard Bond	Bill Scott	Don Blesing	4
11	P1	Henry Higgins	Phil McDonald	Craig Green	Patrick McGirr	15
12	P1	Mike McDonagh	Carlos Gonzalez	Greg Arnfield	Garry Benveniste	1
13	P1		Phil Smyth	Alan Hurst	Chris Firth	22
14	P1		Trevor Feast	Steve Hicks	Bruce Wallace	15
15	P1			Paul Young	Alan Hurst	15
16	M1E	Dennis Taylor	0	Peter Rose	Toby Keukenmeester	26
17	P1			Justin Colvill	Scott Colvill	11
18	P1		Trevor Feast	Steve Hicks	Bruce Wallace	27

Legend

PL Wednesday Premier League

M1E Wednesday Metro 1 East



SEASON 2015/2016 CLUB CHAMPIONSHIPS

Jack Gerard Club 4's

<u>Winners:</u> Lisa Smith John Higgins Matthew Northcott Mark Elgar (Skip)

Len A Beasley Championship Singles

<u>Winner:</u>Jeff Krebbekx <u>Runner Up:</u> Darren Siegertsz

Championship Pairs

Winners: Matthew Northcott Scott Thulborn (Skip)

Runners Up: Stuart Lea Darren Siegertsz (Skip)

Club Women's Singles Championship

<u>Winner:</u> Cassandra Harvey <u>Runner Up:</u> Karen Gatto

Club Women's Pairs Championships

Winners: Karen Gatto Tamzin Jenke (Skip)

Runners Up: Lisa Smith Cassandra Harvey (Skip)

Handicap Singles 2015/2016

Winner: Paul Smith Runner Up: John Higgins

Les Luke Triples 2015/2016

Winners: Lisa Smith Scott Hocking Stuart Lea (Skip)

B Grade Singles 2015/2016

Winner: M McGovern Runner Up: Ken Smith

IDG 2 Bowls Singles 2014/2015

Winner: Don Blesing Runner Up: Ron Kuczmarski

IDG 2 Bowls Singles 2015/2016

Winner: Paul Young Runner Up: Don Stevens